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Victorious in court: Mr. and Mrs. Seo
Japanese judges confirm that kidnapping and detaining
believers for the purpose of coercively “de-converting” them
is a crime.
By Willy Fautré, Human Rights Without Frontiers

Bitter Winter Int’l (29.12.2020) – On 27 November, the
Hiroshima High Court in Japan found guilty five persons
involved in the kidnapping and confinement of a married couple
for the purpose of forcibly de-converting them. The accused
will have to pay damages to the victims: 610,000 yen (about
6,100 EUR) to the husband and 1,110,000 yen (11,100 EUR) to
the wife.

In July 2014, Koji Seo and Yuko Seo were kidnapped by their
own families for forcing them to leave the Unification Church
founded by Reverend Sun Myung Moon (UC). The whole operation
was then masterminded by Pastor Mamoru Takazawa, a well-known
recidivist in these matters.
As a rule, in Japan, the few cases that managed to reach a
court were never recognized as criminal cases. Seo’s case did
not escape “the rule.” They finally managed to file a civil
lawsuit in May 2016.

The accused

Originally, eight persons were in the dock:

Masako Seo, the mother of plaintiff Koji Seo
Etsuji Seo, the father of plaintiff Koji Seo
Yasuhiko Yamane, the father of plaintiff Yuko Seo
Yumi Yamane, the mother of plaintiff Yuko Seo
Miyuki Kubo and her husband Masahiro Kubo
Pastor Mamoru Takazawa and his assistant in

the

deprogramming, Atsuyoshi Ojima.

However, two of them died during the proceedings. Pastor
Takazawa passed away in 2015 before the civil lawsuit was
filed in May 2016, and Etsuji Seo died before the first
judgment by the Hiroshima District Court was issued on 18
February 2020.

Miyuki Kubo was instrumental in convincing the parents to
kidnap and confine their (adult) children. She also played the
role of guardian in the confinement apartment under the
direction of Pastor Mamoru Takazawa, for the purpose of
forcing Koji and Yuko Seo to leave the UC.

Masahiro Kubo, her husband, was an accomplice
kidnapping and transporting of the couple.
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Who was Pastor Takazawa?

Pastor Takazawa recognized his involvement in several court
cases of abduction and deprivation of freedom for the purpose
of de-conversion.

In the final decision of the case brought by Kozue Terada
against her kidnappers —her parents, Pastor Takazawa and
Atsuyoshi Ojima (a lay assistant at a Lutheran Church) —, the
Osaka High Court (9th Civil Section) ruled on July 22, 2004
that Kozue Terada’s parents and Takazawa had jointly
perpetrated an illegal act by imposing “persuasion sessions”
against her will, in a situation where she was under physical
restraint, and condemned them to jointly pay 200,000 yen
(about 2,000 EUR) for depriving Kozue Terada of her freedom of
movement (joint tort). Ojima was declared innocent on the
grounds that his persuasion activity had been limited to a
“conversation,” which was not illegal.

Final judgment

In a previous ruling issued by the Hiroshima District Court on
February 18, 2020, the defendants were ordered to pay the
following damages: 1,160,000 yen (about 11,600 EUR) to the
husband and 1,650,000 yen (about 16,500 EUR) to the wife. “It
can be said that the deeds of the plaintiffs’ parents are
vicious crimes and are not justified,” the court said.

The defendants decided not to appeal the judgment of the High
Court, which is therefore final.

The Hiroshima High Court (source: Supreme Court of Japan).

The first case when the Japanese courts sentenced kidnappers
and deprogrammers was the well-known case of Toru Goto, who
was abducted and confined during 12 years and five months,
from September 1995 to February 2008. On November 13, 2014,
the Tokyo High Court issued a ruling ordering five people
(three close relatives of the victim, an Evangelical pastor,
and another person) to pay damages to Toru Goto. His brother,
sister-in-law, and younger sister were ordered to pay together
the total amount of 22 million yen (about 220,000 EUR). The
professional deprogrammer, Mr. Takashi Miyamura, was ordered
to pay 11 million yen (110,000 EUR).

As the confinement period of Mr. and Mrs. Seo was less than a
week, the damage estimation can be considered much better in
comparison with Toru Goto’s case.

“The Report of the UN Human Rights Committee on Japan in 2014
had a very influential role in the decision of the Japanese
court. It was the result of your efforts and we appreciate it
very much,” said Norishige Kondo from the Family Federation
for World Peace and Unification-Japan (FFWPU-J) to Human
Rights Without Frontiers (HRWF).

In December 2011, HRWF published a report titled “Japan:
Abduction and Deprivation of Freedom for the Purpose of
Religious De-conversion” based on interviews of UC victims
conducted in Tokyo, Seoul and Barcelona in 2010-2011. And in
July 2013, HRWF contributed to the 111th session of the UN

Human Rights Committee with a report titled “Abductions and
confinement for the purpose of religious de-conversion”.

After the case of Mr. and Mrs. Seo, the Unification Church,
which claimed over 4,000 cases of kidnapping and deprogramming
attempts from 1966 to 2011 with a peak for the years
1987-1995, did not have any more incidents to report.

South
Korea:
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–
CESNUR
(28.02.2020)
–
https://www.cesnur.org/2020/shincheonji.htm – Media all around
the world are focusing attention on Shincheonji Church, a
South Korean Christian new religious movement, after members
of the church’s Daegu congregation were infected by the
coronavirus.
As a scholar who has studied Schincheonji, I am concerned with
the fact that international media that obviously know nothing
about it have ‘discovered’ this church overnight because of
the coronavirus incidents in Korea, and have repeated
inaccurate information they found on low-level Internet
sources.
Even of more concern is the fact that Shincheonji members who
have contracted the virus, who are the victims in this story,
are being treated unfairly by the Korean media and described

as “cultists.” Worse still, some Shincheonji members have been
insulted, discriminated and forced out of their jobs, as
scapegoats for what has become a national and international
hysteria about the virus.
As far as I have ascertained, Shincheonji is cooperating with
the Korea Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (KCDC) to
contain the coronavirus, complying with all the indication of
the authorities, and even testing for the virus all its
members at its own expenses. Some politicians and media in
South Korea are scapegoating Shincheonji for the epidemics, in
order to distract the public attention from widespread
criticism leveled at them for the fact that, despite concerns
voiced by the Korean Medical Association, South Korea did not
prohibit entry into the country from China. The South Korean
public news agency, Yonhap News, mentioned the possible
relationship between the arrival of 1,000 Chinese students in
school trips to Daegu last month and the outbreak of the
epidemics there. Instead, Shincheonji is unfairly blamed, even
if, 24 hours after one of its devotees was identified as
infected with the virus, it provided the authorities with a
full list of its members. Members were also encouraged to tell
co-workers and their bosses that they belong to Shincheonji—no
small step, since because of the anti-Shincheonji campaigns
normally they keep a low profile in the workplace and now they
put themselves at risk of being insulted, threatened, and even
lose their jobs.
The anti-Shincheonji sentiment in South Korea is fueled by
fundamentalist Christian groups, which are much more
influential in that country than elsewhere in the world and
are disturbed by Shincheonji’s rapid growth. These groups have
a history of vitriolic propaganda and even physical violence
against Shincheonji, whose members are routinely kidnapped and
confined to be submitted to forced conversion (deprogramming),
and now went so far to accuse Shincheonji to intentionally
spread the virus and to call for the forced dissolution of

Shincheonji. Spreading fake news in a moment of national
crisis is dangerous and irresponsible.
Further poisoning the atmosphere is the fact that political
elections will be held in South Korea on April 15, and that
hate speech against new religious movements is used both as an
electoral tool and a way to take the attention away from
public criticism of politicians who handled the coronavirus
crisis poorly, and the fact that Reverend Jeon Kwang-hoon, the
president of the Christian Council of Korea and the leader of
the main anti-Shincheonji coalition in South Korea, has been
arrested on February 24 on charges of violating the law
regulating electoral campaigns.
Some fundamentalist groups are using the virus epidemics as a
pretext to increase their campaign against Shincheonji, in the
hope that the virus may achieve what they failed to
accomplish, i.e. putting a halt to Shincheonji’s spectacular
growth, which largely happens at their expenses. While
Shincheonji certainly has a peculiar theology, and it is
normal that others disagree with it, fundamentalist anti-cult
Korean Protestants are now engaged in a shameful form of
profiteering. Responsible international media should be wary
of inadvertently cooperating with it.
(*) HRWF additional information
See interviews of victims of deprogramming attempts in South
Korea carried out by HRWF and published in 2019:
https://bit.ly/2wVZMUQ

